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Athlete abuse education project funded by the IOC 

 Dr. Melanie Lang and a team of researchers 

from Australia and Canada have been awarded a 

prestigious grant from The International Olympic 

Committee’s Olympic Studies Research centre to 

deliver a pioneering abuse education project. 

 The project is a collaboration with Dr. Jenny 

McMahon, University of Tasmania, Australia; Dr 

Christopher Zehntner, Southern Cross University, 

Australia; and Professor Kerry McGannon, Laurentian 

University, Canada.  

New book on abuse of match officials 

 A new book co-authored by CPSS’ Dr 

Jimmy O’Gorman draws attention to the abuse 

suffered by referees and other match officials 

and ways of developing a more inclusive 

environment for officials, players, coaches and 

spectators to take part in sport. 

 The book, ‘Referees, Match Officials and 

Abuse: Research and Implications for Policy’, is 

the first on this topic and discusses the forms of 

abuse experienced by officials and the impact 

of this on officials’ mental health. It is published 

in October by Routledge. 

 As part of the project, athletes and coaches will be taught about non-

sexual abuse through the use of storied examples of athletes’ experiences. The 

athletes will then deliver workshops to other athletes, and coaches to other 

coaches. The aim is to empower athletes and coaches to lead the way in ad-

dressing maltreatment in sport and identify best practice in teaching athletes, 

coaches and other sporting stakeholders about this important issue.   

 The project runs from September 2020-August 2021 and will produce a se-

ries of resources for teaching about physical and emotional abuse in sport. 



First international book on athlete welfare   

 In her latest book—the first to focus 

exclusively on athlete welfare—CPSS’ Dr. 

Melanie Lang brings together cutting-edge 

research from around the world on a range of 

issues that can compromise the physical, 

emotional, psychological, social and spiritual 

welfare of athletes. 

 ‘The Routledge Handbook of Athlete 

Welfare’  highlights the broad range of 

challenges faced by athletes from violence and 

abuse to disordered eating, bullying, hazing 

and self harm. It also includes chapters on 

approaches taken by sport to prevent and 

manage these. It is released in October. 

CPSS hosts successful launch event 

 Earlier this year, CPSS held its inaugural 

conference to officially mark its launch. The 

one-day event was attended by more than 

80 academic, practical and professional 

sport and safeguarding delegates from 

around the country. 

 Speakers included Director for 

Children and Young People at Sport 

England, Jayne Molyneux, CPSS Associate 

Member Professor Bettina Rulofs and 

‘survivors’ of sexual abuse in sport Gloria 

Viseras and Karen Leach.  

 CPSS will be hosting more events in future—online and in person—so 

watch this space! And if there’s something you’d like us to feature in future 

events, you can let us know by emailing: CPSS@edgehill.ac.uk 



Who are we?  

CPSS comprises nine members from Edge Hill University and one external 

associate member: 

• Professor Mike Hartill (Director) 

• Nick Ashley 

• Leon Fraser 

• Sarah Hunt 

• Dr. Michelle Jones 

• Dr. Melanie Lang (Assist. Director) 

• Dr. Jimmy O’Gorman 

• Dr. Laura Purdy 

• Paul Rimmer 

• Professor Bettina Rulofs (external 

associate member) 

CPSS members have expertise in a range of areas relating to safeguarding 

and the welfare of all involved in sport, including but not limited to: 

• Abuse education 

• Athlete (and children’s) rights 

• Athlete transitions 

• Child abuse 

• Disordered eating 

• Duty of Care in sport 

• Evaluation of policy 

• Match official/ referee welfare 

• Mental health 

• Physical contact/ ‘touch’ in sport 

• Policy development & implementa-
tion 

• Prevalence of abuse/violence  

• Safe recruitment 

• Safeguarding disabled people in 
sport 

• Safeguarding athletes in conflict 
zones 

• Sexual violence/ abuse 

• ‘Survivor’ research 
  

  

 

  

 

If you would like to find out more about who we are, the work we do or how 

we could help you in making sport a safer place for all, email the team at: 

CPSS@edgehill.ac.uk or visit our website here. 

Contacting CPSS 

mailto:CPSS@edgehill.ac.uk
https://sites.edgehill.ac.uk/cpss/


Spotlight on CPSS members 

 Paul Rimmer is the Programme 

Leader for the Social Work element of the 

Integrated Masters in Nursing and Social 

Work at Edge Hill. He currently leads a 

several modules across all Social Work 

programmes and has a special interest in 

Mental Health Social Work. Before working 

in Higher Education, Paul worked for 

many years in front-line social work 

practice at a senior level. Paul has 

significant experience of undertaking 

complex child abuse investigations under 

the provisions of section 47 Children Act 

1989. He also has experience of 

experience of undertaking joint child abuse investigations with police includ-

ing interventions in the context of safeguarding in sport.   

 Paul holds the Full Post Qualifying Award in Childcare Social Work 

(PQSW). He is a Best Interests Assessor (BIA) and an Approved Mental Health 

Professional (AMHP) within the meaning of the Mental Health Act 1983. He has 

a professional social work qualification and MA in Social Work and is registered 

with Social Work England (SWE).  Paul is a member of the Executive Commit-

tee of the Edge Hill University Unit of the UNESCO Chair of Bioethics, an interdis-

ciplinary unit of enhancement, engagement and collaborative research with-

in the Edge Hill University Medical School. He has substantial experience of as-

sessing people under the Mental Health Act and the practical application of 

Mental Health Law. Paul is particularly interested in making sense of complex 

ethical decision making in relation to individuals who experience mental dis-

tress and continues to undertake research into the role of the Approved Men-

tal Health Professional. 

 Paul is interested in how sport and physical activity can act as a protec-

tive factor to ensure children experience positive mental health. He continues 

to practice within an Emergency Social Work setting and maintains a current 

AMHP warrant. He is also a father of three children who are all involved in sport 

at school, club and county levels. Paul’s eldest daughter is a football referee 

and has a keen interest in how junior referees are safeguarded on the pitch. 
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